
STATE OF ALABAMA

ST. CLAIR COUNTY

The City Council of the City of Pell City met in a work session at the City Hall at 6:00 p.m. on Monday, September 11, 2017.  Present were Council President James McGowan, Councilmen Jay Jenkins, Blaine Henderson, Jason Mitcham and Jud Alverson.  Council President McGowan opened the meeting for discussion.

The invocation was led by Jay Headrick.
The pledge to the American Flag was led by Greg Gossett.
The City Clerk had roll call for attendance. 

Councilman Alverson reviewed the bills on file and everything was in order.

City Clerk Penny Isbell commented on the minutes of the regular council meeting held on August 28, 2017.  She explained that the minutes reflected the correct match amount that was approved in Resolution No. 4017 – 4804.
There were no comments on the minutes of the continued council meeting held on August 29, 2017.

Mayor Pruitt read the following proclamation proclaiming September 25, 2017 as FAMILY DAY and the week of September 24 – 30, 2017 as FAMILY WEEK:

WHEREAS, children are our future and society’s greatest asset, and committed families shape and guide children by preparing them for obstacles and encouraging them to overcome life's demanding challenges; and

WHEREAS, the cornerstone of an orderly society is the family, but Alabama’s families have grown progressively weaker and children are living in a world where TVs, cell phones, and electronic devices have replaced playgrounds and conversation; and

WHEREAS, children who spend significant time with both parents show lower risks of suicide, dropout, teen pregnancy, incarceration, and drug abuse; however, the importance of children having two parents is diminishing in society as approximately 40,000 Alabama children a year experience court ordered visitation with one parent for only two to six days a month; and

WHEREAS, the widespread availability of illegal drugs from outside the state, increased local manufacture of illegal narcotics, and the growing problem of prescription drug abuse, are all contributing factors to the increased drug concerns for Alabamians, especially teenagers; and

WHEREAS, children of concerned and active parents are far less likely to exhibit risky and unhealthy behaviors such as smoking, drinking, or using illegal drugs because of the valuable time spent with parents and the positive examples set by parents, and social scientists agree that shared parenting should be the norm for children of all ages; and

WHEREAS, simple daily activities like sharing a meal, a conversation, or a book can have an enormous impact on the life of a child. Strong and engaged families help build a strong Alabama, and it is our responsibility as concerned family members to help create a solid foundation for the future health and happiness of all of Alabama’s children; and

WHEREAS, Family Day in Alabama has grown to promote the importance of family interaction and connecting with kids throughout the day/week, and to stress that children need both parents, and during Family Day/Week we honor the devotion of parents and recognize their critical role in teaching children positive and healthy behaviors; and

WHEREAS, we encourage all Alabamians to visit CASAFamilyDay.org for information on talking with children about the perils of drug use, and we call on community and state leaders to support shared parenting because of its benefits for children.

NOW, THEREFORE, it is proclaimed by the Mayor, City Council and the City Manager of the City of Pell City, that the City does hereby proclaim September 25, 2017 as FAMILY DAY and the week of September 24 through September 30, 2017 as FAMILY WEEK and in the City of Pell City and encourage our citizens to join together in observing this week/day by spending time with their families and by engaging in appropriate ceremonies and activities to honor and strengthen both our city’s and state’s families.
Katherine Powell addressed the council requesting water service outside City Limits at 1705 Old Coal City Road.  Council President McGowan stated it appears that Ms. Powell lived in the Wattsville Water service area.  Ms. Powell stated she attempted to get water from Wattsville Water and they informed her that they were unable to provide her services.  Ms. Powell met with Wattsville Water on September 4th, 2017.  City Attorney John Rea stated there have been past issues with Wattsville Water, and there are a few houses in the area that are serviced by Pell City Water, which were grandfathered due to a previous arrangement.  The City of Pell City and Wattsville Water entered into negotiations over the last couple of years pertaining to the Wattsville Water service territory and the land north of I-20, which includes this property.  Wattsville Water has taken the position that the City of Pell City is not authorized to service any additional properties in their service territory without Wattsville Water’s approval.  Mr. Rea assured Ms. Powell that she was in the Wattsville Water service territory.  Mr. Rea stated Ms. Powell had two (2) reasons why Wattsville should service her; first because they said they would provide water and she relied on that representation and had work done on that property with them stating they would provide water to her, and secondly because she is in their territory and they have the exclusive right to service that area.  Mr. Rea explained the City is prohibited from providing water service to the property due to the agreement between the entities.  City Manager Muenger stated if Wattsville Water passed a Resolution that would mandate the City of Pell City to provide water, the City has to provide service of certain quality and there are certain concerns.  Mr. Rea stated the City of Pell City can’t provide water to this location due to Wattsville Water having jurisdiction for that area, and the City of Pell City can’t legally provide water to a resident in their zone without their permission.

Street Superintendent Greg Gossett addressed council to request the addition of a Street Supervisor position to his department.  This request was first presented to council during the August 28th council meeting but was tabled so that Mr. Gossett could answer questions from the council.  Mr. Gossett stated adding this position would assist his department in operating more efficiently.  It would allow him time to handle more pressing issues within the City.  City Manager Muenger asked if an employee currently working in the Street Department filled the position of Street Supervisor, would Mr. Gossett want to backfill that open position.   Mr. Muenger stated the Street Department’s budget would increase if there was a new employee added in addition to a promotion of someone within the City’s Street Department.  Mr. Gossett explained the asset of filling the position with a current employee as having an employee that can be utilized throughout the department, and stated he would not backfill the vacated position.  City Attorney Rea stated one of the essential functions of the job is the ability to operate each and every piece of equipment in the Street Department, be physically capable to perform the job and have the required license to operate the machinery.  Mr. Muenger explained the correct description and parameters of the position needed to be fully detailed in the posting for the position.  Mr. Gossett was asked to change the requirements description of the position on the job posting and bring back to the council.

Mr. Rea spoke to council about a lease that was previously approved for a “wheeled loader backhoe” to be used by the Street Department.  Mr. Rea requested the council to approve a resolution authorizing the City Manager or Mayor the authority to sign lease documents required by JCB Finance.

City Manager Muenger spoke with council regarding a one-time lump sum payment for retired employees and beneficiaries of deceased employees.   Retirees or beneficiaries would received between $300.00 and $600.00, depending on their length of service.  Mr. Muenger asked council to consider paying a one-time payment in the amount of $26,182.00.  Mr. Muenger stated that during one of the FY18 Budget Work Sessions, council expressed interest in moving forward with the one-time payment, which is due by October 31, 2017.  This payment is not mandated.  However, the City had elected to pay the one-time payment in the past years.

Mr. Muenger explained the Coosa Valley Resource Conservation and Development Council (RC&D) Grant.  They have grant funds available each year for communities within their eleven member counties.  One of the items discussed was the City’s Hazard Mitigation Plan, as well as the recent strategy charted by St. Clair County EMA regarding emergency notice provisions.  Mr. Muenger stated the existing sirens within the City of Pell City disproportionately serve the residential areas.  In short term, the City needed to replace or remove those sirens as the hazard mitigation plan states, and promote alternate channels of notifications, whether it’s in the house or through a weather radio, something people can have readily available, preferably indoors.  Mr. Muenger stated the City can request $4,000.00 in funding with the City’s match being $1,000.00.  If approved, those funds would purchase approximately 150 radios, which would be made available to City residents through an outreach process.  The programming of the radios would be done by the Pell City Fire Department.  The radios cost around $30.00 each.

Bubba Edge, Parks and Recreation Director, discussed the closing schedule for the Splash Pad.  The scheduled date to close this year is September 24, 2017.  Mr. Edge stated participation is down due to school back in session.  The current opening and closing schedule has been reduced to Thursday, Friday, Saturday and Sunday.  Mr. Edge presented the report below which showed the pavilion rentals and individual entrance fees during the 2017 season.  



PAVILION RENTALS


INDIVIDUAL ENTRIES


MAY
   
   220



MAY

1,153



JUNE
   
   300



JUNE

3,132



JULY
   
   450



JULY

2,840



AUG
  
   340



AUG
    
   974



SEPT
  
   260



SEPT
    
   N/A


TOTAL 
1,570



TOTAL    
8,099

City Manager Comments:  None 
Mayor Comments:  Mayor Pruitt stated that the relief collections for Hurricane Harvey victims was postponed due to the weather.  The rescheduled date for that event was September 18, 2017 in the parking lot at 1009 Martin Street South.  Mayor Pruitt also commended everyone in the City for mobilizing with a quick response for those affected by Hurricane Harvey and Hurricane Irma.  He thanked everyone for their participation.  The Police Department had already collected supplies while the Fire Department sent personnel to Texas to help in the rescue efforts.
There being no further items to discuss, Council President McGowan adjourned the work session.

The City Council of the City of Pell City met in a regular council meeting at the City Hall at 7:00 p.m. on Monday, September 11, 2017.  Present were Council President James McGowan, Councilmen Jay Jenkins, Blaine Henderson, Jason Mitcham and Jud Alverson.  Those present constituting the entirety of the council, the following business was transacted:

The City Clerk had roll call for attendance.

On motion of Councilman Henderson, seconded by Councilman Mitcham, the council unanimously approved the payment of bills on file.

On motion of Councilman Jenkins, seconded by Councilman Henderson, the council unanimously approved the minutes of the regular council meeting held on August 28, 2017.

On motion of Councilman Henderson, seconded by Councilman Mitcham, the council unanimously approved the minutes of the continued council meeting held on August 29, 2017.

Now was the time set aside for a Public Hearing to consider the demolition assessment on 1034 1st Avenue South.  Council President McGowan opened the Public Hearing for comments at 7:01 p.m.  There was no one present for comments.  Councilman Jenkins made a motion to close the Public Hearing at 7:02 p.m.  The motion was seconded by Councilman Alverson and unanimously approved by the council.

On motion of Councilman Jenkins, seconded by Councilman Alverson, the council unanimously approved the following resolution assessing the demolition costs to 1034 1st Avenue South in the amount of $6,484.09.

RESOLUTION NO. 2017 – 4810

A RESOLUTION FIXING COSTS REASONABLY INCURRED IN THE REMOVAL OF THE UNSAFE STRUCTURE LOCATED AT 1034 1ST AVENUE SOUTH, PELL CITY, AL 35125; 

TAX PARCEL # 28-01-02-1-002-040.001

WHEREAS, by Resolution No. 2017 - 4767, the City Council of the City of Pell City declared the structure located at 1034 1st Avenue South, Pell City, AL 35125, Tax Parcel # 28-01-02-1-002-040.001 (“the Property”), to be unsafe to the extent of being a public nuisance and ordered the structure to be demolished; and, 

WHEREAS, sealed bids were solicited and received for the demolition and removal of said structure; and

WHEREAS, in accordance with the Ordinance and Alabama law, the City, through its authorized contractor, demolished the dilapidated structure on the Property and abated the nuisance; and,

WHEREAS, the City Manager of the City of Pell City has prepared an accounting of the costs incurred by the City in demolishing the dilapidated structure and abating the nuisance on the Property, which accounting is attached hereto as Exhibit A and expressly incorporated herein by reference; and,

WHEREAS, after appropriate notice to the owner of the above-described real property, the City Council held a hearing on September 11, 2017, to allow the owner the opportunity to appear and show cause, if any, why the expenses incurred by the City to abate the nuisance on the Property should not be assessed against the Property.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City, Alabama, as follows:

1. After appropriate public hearing, the City Council finds no just cause as to why the expenses incurred by the City to abate the nuisance on the above-described parcel of real property should not be assessed against the parcel in accordance with Ordinance No. 2015-4496 and applicable Alabama law.

2. The City Council finds that the accounting attached hereto as Exhibit A, and incorporated herein by reference, establishes the costs that were reasonably incurred by the City in demolishing the dilapidated structure and abating the nuisance on the Property, and declares a special assessment against the Property in the amount of $6,484.09 to recover said costs.

3. In accordance with Alabama law, the fixing of costs by the governing body shall constitute a special assessment against the lot or lots, parcel, or parcels of land upon which the building or structure was located, and shall constitute a lien on the property for the amount of the assessment.

4. The City Clerk is authorized to record a copy of this Resolution with the Office of Probate Judge of St. Clair County and to submit a copy of this Resolution to the Office of Revenue Commissioner of St. Clair County to place said assessment as a lien against the Property.

Now was the time set aside for a Public Hearing to consider the demolition assessment on 1402 Mulberry Street.  Council President McGowan opened the Public Hearing at 7:04 p.m.  Ms. Rebecca Johnson was present to address the council.  Ms. Johnson stated that she did not authorize the demolition and felt she shouldn’t have to pay.  She stated that she had a contractor lined up to do the repairs.  Council President McGowan explained to Ms. Johnson that she never submitted any plans for the council to consider even though she was present at previous Public Hearings and was advised of the procedure.  City Manager Muenger recapped the City’s procedure to condemn and demolish unsafe buildings per the City’s ordinance.  He explained to Ms. Johnson that she was notified by Certified Mail of each step of the proceedings.  There being no other comments on the issue, Councilman Mitcham made a motion to close the Public Hearing at 7:12 p.m.  The motion was seconded by Councilman Jenkins and unanimously approved by the council.

On motion of Councilman Alverson, seconded by Councilman Mitcham, the council unanimously approved the following resolution assessing the demolition costs to 1402 Mulberry Street in the amount of $8,487.11.

RESOLUTION NO. 2017 – 4811

A RESOLUTION FIXING COSTS REASONABLY INCURRED IN THE REMOVAL OF THE UNSAFE STRUCTURE LOCATED AT 1402 MULBERRY STREET, PELL CITY, AL 35128; 

TAX PARCEL # 29-02-04-0-002-052.000

WHEREAS, by Resolution No. 2017 - 4770, the City Council of the City of Pell City declared the structure located at 1402 Mulberry Street, Pell City, AL 35128, Tax Parcel # 29-02-04-0-002-052.000 (“the Property”), to be unsafe to the extent of being a public nuisance and ordered the structure to be demolished; and, 

WHEREAS, sealed bids were solicited and received for the demolition and removal of said structure; and

WHEREAS, in accordance with the Ordinance and Alabama law, the City, through its authorized contractor, demolished the dilapidated structure on the Property and abated the nuisance; and,

WHEREAS, the City Manager of the City of Pell City has prepared an accounting of the costs incurred by the City in demolishing the dilapidated structure and abating the nuisance on the Property, which accounting is attached hereto as Exhibit A and expressly incorporated herein by reference; and,

WHEREAS, after appropriate notice to the owner of the above-described real property, the City Council held a hearing on September 11, 2017, to allow the owner the opportunity to appear and show cause, if any, why the expenses incurred by the City to abate the nuisance on the Property should not be assessed against the Property.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City, Alabama, as follows:

5. After appropriate public hearing, the City Council finds no just cause as to why the expenses incurred by the City to abate the nuisance on the above-described parcel of real property should not be assessed against the parcel in accordance with Ordinance No. 2015-4496 and applicable Alabama law.

6. The City Council finds that the accounting attached hereto as Exhibit A, and incorporated herein by reference, establishes the costs that were reasonably incurred by the City in demolishing the dilapidated structure and abating the nuisance on the Property, and declares a special assessment against the Property in the amount of $8,487.11 to recover said costs.

7. In accordance with Alabama law, the fixing of costs by the governing body shall constitute a special assessment against the lot or lots, parcel, or parcels of land upon which the building or structure was located, and shall constitute a lien on the property for the amount of the assessment.

8. The City Clerk is authorized to record a copy of this Resolution with the Office of Probate Judge of St. Clair County and to submit a copy of this Resolution to the Office of Revenue Commissioner of St. Clair County to place said assessment as a lien against the Property.

On motion of Councilman Henderson, seconded by Councilman Alverson, the council unanimously approved to table the request from Katherine Powell for water service outside the City Limits at 1705 Old Coal City Road.
On motion of Councilman Alverson, seconded by Councilman Mitcham, the council unanimously approved to table the consideration of the Street Supervisor job description.

On motion of Councilman Jenkins, seconded by Councilman Mitcham, the council unanimously approved the following resolution authorizing the Mayor or City Manager to sign the lease documents with JCB Finance for the 36-month lease of the Backhoe Loader for the Street Department.

RESOLUTION NO. 2017 – 4812

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CITY OF PELL CITY TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH JCB FINANCE FOR THE 36-MONTH LEASE OF A 2017 JCB 3CX-14 BACKHOE LOADER FOR USE

 IN THE STREET DEPARTMENT

WHEREAS, the city council of the City of Pell City has determined that a true and very real need exists for the acquisition of the equipment described in the Schedule as attached hereto as Exhibit A; and

WHEREAS, the city council of the City of Pell City has taken the necessary steps, including any legal bidding requirements, under applicable law to arrange for the acquisition of such Equipment.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, by the city council of the City of Pell City that the terms of the Schedule and of the Master Lease Agreement incorporated into the Schedule are in the best interest of the City of Pell City for the acquisition of such Equipment, and the city council of the City of Pell City designates and confirms that the Mayor or the City Manager are authorized to execute and deliver the Master Lease Agreement, the Schedule and any related documents necessary to the consummation of the transactions contemplated by the Master lease Agreement and the Schedule following review and approval by the City Attorney.

On motion of Councilman Mitcham, seconded by Councilman Alverson, the council unanimously approved the following resolution approving the retirees’ One-Time Lump Sum Payment for 2017 in the estimated amount of $26,182.00.
RESOLUTION NO. 2017 – 4813

A RESOLUTION APPROVING THE 2017 ONE-TIME LUMP SUM PAYMENT TO RETIRED MEMBERS AND BENEFICIARIES 

OF DECEASED RETIREES

BE IT RESOLVED that the City of Pell City, Alabama, through its governing authority, elects to come under the provisions of Section 2 of Act 367 of the Regular Session of the 2017 Legislature.

The City of Pell City, Alabama, agrees to provide all funds necessary to the Employees’ Retirement System to cover the cost of the one-time lump sum payment as provided for by this Act for those eligible retirees and beneficiaries of deceased retirees of The City of Pell City, Alabama, with the aforementioned lump sum payment being paid in October 2017.

On motion of Councilman Alverson, seconded by Councilman Henderson, the council unanimously approved the following resolution approving an application for a Coosa Valley Resource Conservation & Development Council Grant to assist in purchasing weather radios for citizens:

RESOLUTION NO. 2017 – 4814

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING AN APPLICATION FOR A COOSA VALLEY RESOURCE CONSERVATION & DEVELOPMENT 

COUNCIL GRANT 

WHEREAS, the Coosa Valley Resource Conservation & Development Council has the authority to award grants; and 

WHEREAS, the City of Pell City needs grant assistance to provide public education for the citizens of Pell City regarding methods of emergency alerts, and more specifically to fund the purchase of weather radios to aid in this effort.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City as follows:

1. That submission of a grant application under said program is authorized in an amount not to exceed $4,000.00.

2. That the City of Pell City commits to a grant match in the amount of $1,000.00 as well as the in-kind efforts of distributing and programming the new units by Fire Department personnel.

3. That the Mayor and City Manager are authorized to sign any and all documents to   secure said grant.

On motion of Councilman Alverson, seconded by Councilman Henderson, the council adjourned subject to the call of the Council President.
______________________________

James McGowan - Council President
ATTEST:
______________________________

Penny Isbell - City Clerk
City of Pell City
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